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Town Council Meeting Minutes 
Thursday, November 2, 2023, at 7:00 PM, in the Matthew Thornton Room 

Call to Order 
Chairman Rothhaus called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm. Present at the meeting were Chairman Rothhaus, 
Vice Chair Harrington, Councilor Healey, Councilor Hunter, Councilor Koenig, Councilor M. Murphy, 
Councilor N. Murphy, and Town Manager Paul Micali.  
 
Pledge of Allegiance  
Chairman Rothhaus led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Announcements 

The Town Offices will be closed on Friday, November 10th in observance of Veterans Day.  
To the members of our military, past and present,  
we thank you for your service. 
 
Upcoming Town Council Meetings: 

• Thursday, November 16, 2023, 7:00 PM Regular meeting 
• Thursday, December 7, 2023, 7:00 PM Regular meeting 

 
The Merrimack Police Department’s Open House will be held this Saturday, November 4th from 10:00 AM -
1:00 PM. Special events to include:  NH Fire Marshal Demo (K-9 Anthem), K-9 Demo with Sgt. Steve 
Wallin and K-9 Drei, Taser demo, bomb robot demo (Nashua PD Bomb Unit), Station tours, MPD Comfort 
Dog Mack, MPD new Search & Rescue Vehicle, Incident Command Vehicle, Search & Rescue drones, 
Southern NH Special Operations Unit SWAT Bearcat Armored Vehicle and much more. 
 
The last Household Hazardous Waste Collection for the 2023 season is Saturday, November 4th from 8:00 
am until 12:00 pm in Nashua at 9 Stadium Drive. For the cost of $15.00 per vehicle Merrimack residents can 
bring up to 10 gallons or 20 pounds of waste. There is an additional charge of $1 per gallon if over 10 
gallons or 50 cents per pound if over 20 pounds. Cash or checks only. Please make checks payable to 
NRSWMD.  

 
Beginning November 15th, the Library's elevator will be temporarily out of service for a refurbishment and 
repair project. We expect this project to take 5 weeks to complete. During this time, the lower level -
 including the Children's Room, restrooms and the Klumpp Room - will only be accessible using the main 
stairs. Please check the library’s events calendar for programming updates and contact Library Director, 
Yvette Couser with any questions. We apologize for any inconvenience. 
 
The Annual Food Drive is taking place from now through December 31st.   
Non-expired canned food and non-perishable items accepted at the following locations: 

 Highway and Equipment Maintenance Complex – 76 Turkey Hill Rd. 
 Fire Department – 432 Daniel Webster Highway  
 Police Department – 31 Baboosic Lake Road 
 Library – 470 Daniel Webster Highway 
 Public Works Administration – Lower Level @ Town Hall (6 Baboosic Lake Rd.) 
 Town Hall – Upper Level (6 Baboosic Lake Rd.   
 Transfer Station – Recycle Building (1 Fearon Rd.) 
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Some suggested donations include toiletries and hygiene products, applesauce, juice boxes, canned soups, 
macaroni and cheese, pasta, canned tuna, canned fruits and vegetables, crackers, cereal, bottled water, baby 
formula, diapers & baby wipes. Donations will be brought to the two food pantries in Merrimack;  
St. John Neumann and St. James United Methodist Church. 

Comments from the Press and Public 

None. 

Recognitions, Resignations and Retirements 

1. Recognition of Town Committee Member 
Submitted by Town Council Chairman Finlay Rothhaus and Vice Chair Nancy Harrington 
The Town Council to present a certificate to the following individual for his volunteer service to the 
Town of Merrimack:  - David Shaw (Parks & Recreation Committee). 

 
Mr. Shaw was not present to accept his certificate in recognition of his service as a member of the Parks and 
Recreation Committee. The Council thanked him for his service. 

Appointments 

None. 

Public Hearing 

1. Public Hearing – Acceptance of Donation from Amoskeag Health through the Comprehensive, 
Opioid, Stimulant and Substance Abuse Program (COSSAP) Grant for the Merrimack Police 
Department 
Submitted by Police Chief Brian Levesque 
The Town Council will hold a public hearing to consider the approval of the Merrimack Police 
Department's request to seek up to $57,142.85 in reimbursement for Adverse Childhood Experiences 
Response Team (ACERT) activities under funding through the Comprehensive, Opioid, Stimulant, 
and Substance Abuse Program (COSSAP) grant, pursuant to RSA 31:95-b and Charter Article 8-15. 

 
Police Chief Levesque was present to share that this grant is to implement the ACERT program, which is a 
team of police officers and social workers that will respond to any events that a child has been involved with 
that may have any negative impact to try to connect the family with resources for the child. The money 
would be used for these call outs and for training officers about the program. Chief Levesque then described 
the program and role of the officer to the Council, stating that the officer is not dressed in the standard police 
uniform, but rather dressed down to give a “soft introduction” to the family, and this is currently being done 
part-time but the goal is to have a full-time officer with having all the officers trained in this when they are 
fully staffed. 
The public hearing was opened at 7:13pm and closed at 7:14pm. 
 
MOTION made by Councilor N. Murphy and seconded by Councilor Healey to accept and expend 
Merrimack Police Department’s request to seek up to $57,142.85 in reimbursement for Adverse 
Childhood Experiences Response Team (ACERT) activities under funding through the 
Comprehensive, Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Abuse Program (COSSAP) grant, pursuant to RSA 
31:95-b and Charter Article 8-15, and allow the Town Manager or his designee to sign any and all 
necessary documents. 
MOTION CARRIES 7-0-0 
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2. Public Hearing – Acceptance of Donation from Amoskeag Health through a Substance Abuse 
Mental Service Health Administration (SAMSHA) Grant for the Merrimack Police 
Department 
Submitted by Police Chief Brian Levesque 
The Town Council will hold a public hearing to consider the approval of the Merrimack Police 
Department's request to seek up to $40,000 in reimbursement for Adverse Childhood Experiences 
Response Team (ACERT) activities under funding through the a Substance Abuse and Mental Health 
Service Administration (SAMSHA) grant, pursuant to RSA 31:95-b and Charter Article 8-15. 

 
Chief Levesque shared that this grant is for their ACERT team, specifically for training, home visits, and 
getting people the resources they need. 
 
The public hearing was opened at 7:17pm closed at 7:18pm. 
 
MOTION made by Councilor N. Murphy and seconded by Councilor M. Murphy to accept and 
expend Merrimack Police Department’s request to seek up to $40,000 in reimbursement for Adverse 
Childhood Experiences Response Team (ACERT) activities under funding through the a Substance 
Abuse and Mental Health Service Administration (SAMSHA) grant, pursuant to RSA 31:95-b and 
Charter Article 8-15., and allow the Town Manager or his designee to sign any and all necessary 
documents. 
MOTION CARRIES 7-0-0 
 

3. Public Hearing – Acceptance of a Donation from Outdoor Lighting Perspectives of Southern 
New Hampshire for the Merrimack Police Department 
Submitted by Lieutenant Chris Spillane 
The Town Council to hold a public hearing to consider the acceptance of a donation of accent 
lighting and installation, with an estimated value of $5,808.50, from Outdoor Lighting Perspectives 
of Southern New Hampshire for the Merrimack Police Department, pursuant to RSA 31:95-e and 
Charter Article 8-15. 

 
Lieutenant Spillane was present to share that this donation will be used for a permanent fixture on the side of 
their building to help with lighting it up at night, and can be used to celebrate various holidays and events. 
 
The public hearing was opened at 7:21pm closed at 7:22pm. 
 
MOTION made by Councilor Healey and seconded by Vice Chair Harrington to accept and expend 
the donation of accent lighting and installation with thanks, with an estimated value of $5,808.50, from 
Outdoor Lighting Perspectives of Southern New Hampshire for the Merrimack Police Department, 
pursuant to RSA 31:95-e and Charter Article 8-15., and allow the Town Manager or his designee to 
sign any and all necessary documents. 
MOTION CARRIES 7-0-0 
 

Legislative Updates from State Representatives 

None. 
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Town Manager’s Report 

Finance Director Adam Britten has been working diligently with the State of New Hampshire to get the tax 
rate set. Hopefully, this will be set next week and the tax bill will go out mid-November. 
Tomorrow at 10:00am at Watson Park there will be a ground breaking ceremony to kick off the Souhegan 
River Trail. 

 
Consent Agenda 
None. 

Old Business 

1. 800 MHz Communications Systems Update 
Submitted by Fire Chief Mark DiFronzo & Police Chief Brian Levesque 
The Town Council to be presented with an update on the status of the 800 MHz communications 
system. 

 
Fire Chief DiFronzo and Police Chief Levesque were present to share an update on the 800 MHz 
communications system. Chief Levesque caught the Council up to speed and shared that he is working with 
Verizon and the town attorneys should hear back from their attorneys by the end of this week. Chief 
DiFronzo shared that they had moved to the 800 MHz system as they had been having issues with their VHF 
network. They have invested a lot of money and equipment to improve on some issues. He believes that their 
signal issues may have possibly been due to vegetation growth due to a wet season. Once the tower is built 
on White Tail, there will be better coverage, they are just waiting on Verizon’s attorneys so they can get the 
ball rolling and hiring an engineering team to work towards breaking ground and getting the tower up. 
 

New Business 

1. MPD Teen Academy Discussion 
Submitted by Deputy Chief Matt Tarleton 
The Town Council to be presented with the details of the proposed Merrimack Police Department 
Teen Academy which is an extended learning opportunity for students of Merrimack High to learn 
about all facets of police work. 

 
Deputy Chief Tarleton was present with Community Services Officer Bill Vandersyde and Director of 
Graduation Pathways at Merrimack School District Harley Hall to share that they have developed a program 
to connect with the youth of the community, specifically teens aged 16-18 years old, as a “Teen Academy” 
that will be similar to their Citizen Academy. This academy will meet once a week on Wednesday nights 
from 6-8pm for about 8 weeks. They will cover various topics such as communications, patrol functions, 
criminal and accident investigations, polygraph, etc., and will be able to meet everyone in the department 
and tour the facility. He shared that this would also be a great recruitment tool as the teens participating in 
this class will be receiving school credits as they will have an interest in police work or law school already. 
Mr. Hall shared that for more sensitive topics, he will ensure that they will cover these topics with respect 
and will be appropriate for age level. He stated that for insurance purposes, the school shares the same 
insurance as the police department, and this has been vetted and approved as long as there are no ride alongs. 
Councilor M. Murphy asked when they would anticipate this program to start, in which Deputy Chief 
Tarleton stated they are looking to begin this in January. They are planning on presenting this program to 
students on November 13th at the school at 6:30pm pending Council approval. Councilor Healey asked where 
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these classes would be held, in which Deputy Chief Tarleton stated that they would be at Merrimack Police 
Department in the training room downstairs. 
 
MOTION made by Vice Chair Harrington and seconded by Councilor Healey to accept the proposed 
Merrimack Police Department Teen Academy. 
MOTION CARRIES 7-0-0 
 

2. First Quarter Financial Review  
Submitted by Finance Director Adam Britten 
Finance Director Adam Britten will review the key financial information of the quarter ending 
September 30, 2023. 

 
Finance Director Adam Britten shared the following via PowerPoint presentation: 
 
Health Insurance Cost Comparison 

• 21% of the $3.74 million annual budget 
• Decreased $14,000 
• Remained steady over the last 5 years with some fluctuations 

 
NHRS Comparison 

• Big jump in ’21-’22 
• Increased approximately $30,000 over the last 2 years 
• Currently sitting at 23.2% of $3.4 annual budget over the first quarter, largely due to staffing 

vacancies 
 
Overtime Comparison 

• Currently at 33.5% of the $1.264 million budget 
• Fire and communications have both increased 6-7% above prior year due to staffing vacancies 
• Police and solid waste slightly decreased but are both above the expected 25% due to staffing issues 

 
Departmental Summary 

• Strong overall position with only approximately 20% of total annual budget spent through first 
quarter through the general fund 

• Heavy welfare spending is from front loading their agencies in July at the beginning of the fiscal year 
• Solid waste spending is due to encumbering all Appropriations for tipping fees upfront 

 
Revenue Comparison 

• Strong position, with 29.4% of budget spent in the first quarter 
• Interest is at 31.3%, which is an additional $60,000 year-over-year 
• Building permits are at 41.8% of budget, this is expected to slow as construction/buildings slow 

during the colder months 
• Auto registrations is at 28.8%, which is an additional $130,000 year-over-year due to people moving 

into the additional apartments in town 
 

3. 2024-2030 Capital Improvements Program (CIP) Discussion 
Submitted by Town Manager Paul T. Micali  
The Town Council to have a discussion regarding the details of the 2024-2030 CIP. 
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Town Manager Paul Micali was present to share the details of the 2024-2030 Capital Improvements Program 
via PowerPoint Presentation:  
 
Brief overview of the Capital Improvement Plan Objectives 

• Along with Charter Article 8-9, the Planning Board was directed by the 1984 Town Meeting to 
prepare and maintain a six-year capital improvements program ("CIP") to aid with the capital needs 
of the annual budget.  Related to the preparation of this CIP, RSA 674:7 requires municipal 
departments, the school board, the library, and the water district to submit statements of proposed 
capital expenditures to the Planning Board.  For CIP purposes, the Planning Board defines "capital 
expenditure" as the purchase, construction, or improvement of land, buildings, infrastructure, or 
equipment having an associated cost of $100,000 or more and an estimated useful life of at least 
seven years.  

• Major Projects -   Depicts the annual expenditures or cash flow for proposed projects, which will cost 
$100,000 or more and will be evaluated by the Planning Board.  Regardless of the related cost, the 
Planning Board is generally not interested in the purchase of equipment.  Its objective is to evaluate 
proposed building and infrastructure projects on the basis of the Master Plan and the Build-Out 
Study. 

• Minor Projects - Depicts the annual expenditures or cash flow for proposed projects, which will cost 
at least $10,000 but will not be subject to Planning Board evaluation. 

 
2024-30 CRF Funding Projections (deposits) 

Capital Reserve Fund 2019-20 2020-21 2021-22 2022-23 2023-24 2024-25 2025-26 2026-27 2027-28 2028-29 2029-30
Ambulance 80,000             100,000     100,000     115,000     115,000     250,000     375,000    375,000    375,000       375,000     375,000     
Athletic Field Development -                       5,000         5,000         5,000         5,000         25,000       50,000      75,000      75,000         25,000       25,000       
Communications Equipment 125,000           100,000     100,000     100,000     100,000     55,000       55,000      55,000      45,000         45,000       45,000       
Computer Equipment 35,000             35,000       35,000       35,000       35,000       95,000       85,000      80,000      80,000         80,000       80,000       
DW Highway Intersection Improvements 50,000             50,000       50,000       50,000       50,000       75,000       100,000    175,000    200,000       200,000     200,000     
Fire Equipment 250,000           325,000     400,000     400,000     400,000     400,000     450,000    500,000    500,000       500,000     500,000     
Highway Equipment 400,000           400,000     400,000     425,000     425,000     425,000     500,000    550,000    600,000       625,000     625,000     
Land Bank -                       -                -                -                -                -                -                -                -                  -                -                
Library Bld Maintenance 75,000             75,000       75,000       75,000       75,000       75,000       75,000      75,000      75,000         75,000       75,000       
Playground Equipment -                       -                -                -                25,000       35,000      50,000      70,000         75,000       75,000       
Real Estate Reappraisal 15,000             15,000       15,000       17,250       17,250       25,000       35,000      35,000      35,000         35,000       35,000       
Road Improvements -                       -                -                -                -                -                -                -                -                  -                -                
Salt Shed -                       -                -                -                -                -                -                -                -                  -                -                
Sewer Line Extension -                       -                -                -                -                -                -                -                -                  -                -                
Road Infrastructure CRF* 450,000           545,000     545,000     595,000     595,000     700,000     825,000    1,000,000 1,000,000    1,125,000  1,450,000  
Solid Waste Disposal 125,000           125,000     125,000     100,000     100,000     100,000     100,000    125,000    150,000       125,000     125,000     
Fire Station -                       -                -                -                -                -                -                -                -                  -                -                
GIS 20,000             15,000       5,000         5,000         5,000         20,000       20,000      25,000      25,000         25,000       25,000       
Traffic Signal Pre-emption System 5,000               5,000         5,000         5,000         5,000         5,000         5,000        5,000        5,000           5,000         5,000         
Capital Reserve Fund Transfers 1,630,000 1,795,000 1,860,000 1,927,250 1,927,250 2,275,000 2,710,000 3,125,000 3,235,000 3,315,000 3,640,000

Expendable Trust Funds
Milfoil 10,000             10,000       10,000       10,000       10,000       10,000       10,000      10,000      10,000         10,000       10,000       
Total property tax financing 1,640,000        1,805,000  1,870,000  1,937,250  1,937,250  2,285,000  2,720,000 3,135,000 3,245,000    3,325,000  3,650,000  

Sewer Fund
Sewer Infrastructure Improvements 350,000           500,000     500,000     500,000     550,000     550,000     550,000    500,000    500,000       500,000     500,000     

Total CRF & Expandable Trust Funds 1,990,000 2,305,000 2,370,000 2,437,250 2,487,250 2,835,000 3,270,000 3,635,000 3,745,000 3,825,000 4,150,000

Historic Funding Projected Funding

Capital Reserve Funding
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2024-25 Projected CRF Funding (deposits) 

est
Capital Reserve Fund 2023-24 2024-25 $$ Diff % Diff

Ambulance 115,000     250,000     135,000   117.39%
Athletic Field Development 5,000         25,000       20,000     400.00%
Communications Equipment 100,000     55,000       (45,000)    -45.00%
Computer Equipment 35,000       95,000       60,000     171.43%
DW Highway Intersection Improvements 50,000       75,000       25,000     50.00%
Fire Equipment 400,000     400,000     -               0.00%
Highway Equipment 425,000     425,000     -               0.00%
Library Bld Maintenance 75,000       75,000       -               0.00%
Playground Equipment -                25,000       25,000     100.00%
Real Estate Reappraisal 17,250       25,000       7,750       44.93%
Road Infrastructure CRF 595,000     700,000     105,000   17.65%
Solid Waste Disposal 100,000     100,000     -               0.00%
GIS 5,000         20,000       15,000     300.00%
Traffic Signal Pre-emption System 5,000         5,000         -               0.00%
Capital Reserve Fund Transfers 1,927,250 2,275,000 347,750   18.04%

Expendable Trust Funds
Milfoil 10,000       10,000       -               0.00%
Total property tax financing 1,937,250  2,285,000  347,750   17.95%

Sewer Fund
Sewer Infrastructure Improvements 550,000     550,000     -               0.00%

Total CRF & Expandable Trust Funds 2,487,250 2,835,000 347,750   13.98%  
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Major Projects General Fund (expenses) 
 

  No              Department                                         Project Description                            Funding Source
Current Year 

2023-24 2024-25 2025-26 Page #

Land Bank CRF -                     450,000        -                      
Budget/Other -                     2,500,000     -                      
Bond (Bld & Land) -                     24,450,000   -                      
Sale of Property 1,500,000     
Private Donation -                     1,100,000     -                      
Fire Station CRF (South) -                     280,000        -                      

R Private Donation -                     650,000        -                      
Road Infrastructure CRF 702,751        
State Funding - SB401 Bridge Aid 613,256        
Federal Funding 5,264,025
(Wire Road) Road Infrastructure CRF 21,353           201,522        
(Wire Road) Federal Funding 85,414           806,086        

Admin/Engineering Stormwater Drainage Improvements R Road Infrastructure CRF 325,000 250,000 125,000 18 - 19
Admin/Engineering Retro Fit Drainage for MS4 Permit Compliance(MCM 3 & 6) ($642,000) (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 75,000 200,000 20 - 21

8 Admin/Engineering Crosswalk DWH @ Shaws ($150,000) (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 50,000 24 - 25
Road Infrastructure CRF 375,000 375,000 375,000

Road Improvement (Registration Fee) 135,000 135,000 140,000
Budget 1,825,000 1,500,000 1,545,000

DW Highway (Bedford Rd to Woodbury St) - Bonded Wearing Course ($585,000) R DW Highway CRF -                      
DW Highway (Greely Street to Woodbury St) - Bonded Wearing Course ($375,000) R DW Highway CRF 375,000         -                      

15 Admin/Engineering Seaverns Bridge Canoe Launch Ramp - Slope Stabilization & Canoe Access R Road Infrastructure CRF 75,000           -                      38 - 39
Road Infrastructure CRF 374,468         
Federal Funding 1,497,870      
Road Infrastructure CRF 30,729           
Federal Funding 122,914         
Road Infrastructure CRF -                     -                    58,366            
State Funding -                     -                    233,462          

20 Highway Replace fuel tanks, piping, and Island w/ canopy Budget 1,400,000      48 - 49
21 Library HVAC R Library Maintenance CRF 88,000           200,000        50
22 Library Sprinkler System R Library Maintenance CRF 100,000         -                      51
23 Library Slate roof R Using Library Trustee Funds 200,000         52
24 Library New Library (place holder) R Bond -                     -                    -                      53
25 Community Development Master Plan R Budget -                     200,000        -                      54

TOTAL GENERAL FUND 7,080,748      41,252,640   2,676,828       

46 - 47
19 Admin/Engineering    * Bridge Replacement - Pedestrian Bridge over Souhegan River (FY 2032) R

17 Admin/Engineering    * DWH Sidewalk Improvements Plan (2021 TAP Applications) (FY 2032) ($1,609,039) R
42 - 43

16 Admin/Engineering    * Souhegan River Trail (total with prev. years $1,170,941; new $936,960) R
40 - 41

13 Admin/Engineering
34 - 35

26 -27

11 Admin/Engineering Paving - Infrastructure Improvements R
 30 - 31

6

9 Admin/Engineering Woodland Drive Area Drainage Improvements (Deerwood, Birchwood, Pinetree, 
Fernwood, Forest, Hartwood, & Timber) R

3 Admin/Engineering  
Bridge Replacement - US 3 (DW Highway)/Baboosic Brook  ($6,580,032) 
(Engineering & ROW 2022 ($1,089,932); Construction 2025 ($5,490,100))  Combined 
with Wire Road Intersection Improvements (($1,114,375) TYP, FY 2025)

R

11 - 13

9

2 Fire South Fire Station ($930,000)
10

1 Fire/police Public Safety Complex ($30,000,000) R

  No              Department                                         Project Description                            Funding Source
Current Year 

2023-24 2024-25 2025-26 2026-27 2027-28 2028-29 2029-30
Land Bank CRF -                     450,000        -                      -                    -                     
Budget/Other -                     2,500,000     -                      -                    -                     
Bond (Bld & Land) -                     24,450,000   -                      -                    -                     
Sale of Property 1,500,000     
Private Donation -                     1,100,000     -                      -                    -                     
Fire Station CRF (South) -                     280,000        -                      -                    -                     

R Private Donation -                     650,000        -                      -                    -                     
Road Infrastructure CRF 702,751        -                    
State Funding - SB401 Bridge Aid 613,256        
Federal Funding 5,264,025
(Wire Road) Road Infrastructure CRF 21,353           201,522        
(Wire Road) Federal Funding 85,414           806,086        
Road Infrastructure CRF -                     -                      -                    -                       1,200,000        

State Funding - Anticipated -                     -                    -                      -                    -                     -                       4,800,000        
5 Admin/Engineering Amherst Road Bridge R Road Infrastructure CRF 350,000           

Admin/Engineering Stormwater Drainage Improvements R Road Infrastructure CRF 325,000 250,000 125,000 350,000 125,000 400,000 233,000
Admin/Engineering Retro Fit Drainage for MS4 Permit Compliance(MCM 3 & 6) ($642,000) (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 75,000 200,000 200,000 167,000

7 Admin/Engineering Sidewalks -  Twin Bridge Road R Road Infrastructure CRF 100,000
8 Admin/Engineering Crosswalk DWH @ Shaws ($150,000) (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 50,000 100,000

Road Infrastructure CRF 375,000 375,000 375,000 375,000 375,000 375,000 375,000           

10 Admin/Engineering Naticook Road Triangle Drainage and Road Improvements (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 490,000
Road Improvement (Registration Fee) 135,000 135,000 140,000 140,000 140,000 140,000 140,000
Budget 1,825,000 1,500,000 1,545,000 1,591,350 1,639,091 1,688,263 1,738,911

12 Admin/Engineering Paving - Gravel Roads - Paving and Infrastructure Improvements R Road Infrastructure CRF -                     -                    -                      300,000        -                     300,000           -                       
DW Highway (Bedford Rd to Woodbury St) - Bonded Wearing Course ($585,000) R DW Highway CRF -                      -                    585,000         -                       -                       
DW Highway (Greely Street to Woodbury St) - Bonded Wearing Course ($375,000) R DW Highway CRF 375,000         -                      -                     -                       -                       

Road Infrastructure CRF -                    -                      -                    -                     400,000           
F & G State Funding - not funded in this location -                    -                      -                    -                     

15 Admin/Engineering Seaverns Bridge Canoe Launch Ramp - Slope Stabilization & Canoe Access R Road Infrastructure CRF 75,000           -                      -                    
Road Infrastructure CRF 374,468         -                     
Federal Funding 1,497,870      -                     
Road Infrastructure CRF 30,729           -                     -                       291,079           
Federal Funding 122,914         -                     -                       1,164,318        

18 Admin/Engineering Sewer Line Extensions (McQuestion Sewer Basins & Mayflower Sewer Basins) R Bond -                      2,360,000     
Road Infrastructure CRF -                     -                    58,366            -                    177,200           
State Funding -                     -                    233,462          -                    708,800           

20 Highway Replace fuel tanks, piping, and Island w/ canopy Budget 1,400,000      
21 Library HVAC R Library Maintenance CRF 88,000           200,000        
22 Library Sprinkler System R Library Maintenance CRF 100,000         -                      -                    
23 Library Slate roof R Using Library Trustee Funds 200,000         
24 Library New Library (place holder) R Bond -                     -                    -                      -                    -                       6,000,000        
25 Community Development Master Plan R Budget -                     200,000        -                      -                    -                     
26 Parks & Recreation New Athletic Fields (place holder) A Bond -                     -                    -                      810,000        -                     -                       -                       

TOTAL GENERAL FUND 7,080,748      41,252,640   2,676,828       6,026,350     3,164,091      3,253,263        17,885,308     
* Included in CIP just in case we are a recipient of TAP Grant

19 Admin/Engineering    * Bridge Replacement - Pedestrian Bridge over Souhegan River (FY 2032) R

17 Admin/Engineering    * DWH Sidewalk Improvements Plan (2021 TAP Applications) (FY 2032) ($1,609,039) R

16 Admin/Engineering    * Souhegan River Trail (total with prev. years $1,170,941; new $936,960) R

13 Admin/Engineering

14 Admin/Engineering Merrimack River Boat Ramp Access Improvement - Griffin Street R

11 Admin/Engineering Paving - Infrastructure Improvements R

6

9 Admin/Engineering Woodland Drive Area Drainage Improvements (Deerwood, Birchwood, Pinetree, 
Fernwood, Forest, Hartwood, & Timber) R

4 Admin/Engineering  Bridge Rehabiliation - US 3 (DW Highway)/Souhegan River - Chamberlain Bridge 
($6,000,000) - Not accepting new bridges at this time in Bridge Aid Program R

3 Admin/Engineering  
Bridge Replacement - US 3 (DW Highway)/Baboosic Brook  ($6,580,032) 
(Engineering & ROW 2022 ($1,089,932); Construction 2025 ($5,490,100))  Combined 
with Wire Road Intersection Improvements (($1,114,375) TYP, FY 2025)

R

2 Fire South Fire Station ($930,000)

1 Fire/police Public Safety Complex ($30,000,000) R
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Safety Complex 

• The replacement of the Central Fire Station and the Police Station are due to outgrowing the current 
facilities.  The two departments have completed a space needs study and have a rough sketch of the 
total space needed for the new Safety Complex. 

• Station 1 originally constructed in 1960 as a two story fire station with 3 bays.  This station was 
expanded in 1996 for additional 3 bays for a total of 6 bays.   

• The Police Station is made up of two individual buildings that have a common entry way built when 
the police department was relocated there in 1994.  The first was constructed in 1960 and the second 
was built in 1975.  

• Merrimack has had steady growth since these facilities were first opened.  Some of the latest growth 
includes: The Merrimack Premium Outlet Mall, Nanocomp, Laidlaw Freight, Gilbert Crossing and 
additional apartments in the southern end of town.  In addition with the age of these facilities it is 
hard to expand due to the fact that both of these locations are in Residential areas and there is no 
available land surrounding these facilities. The construction of a new Public Safety Complex would 
allow the town's first responders to be collocated in an area of town where access to the major roads 
is easily available.  

 
South Fire Station Renovations 

• The South Fire Station was originally constructed in 1973 as a two bay garage to house only fire 
apparatus.  This station was expanded in 1987 to include living quarters for 3 Fire personal. The 
current station does not have adequate facilities to support male and female responders. 

• In addition with the age of this facility it is hard to expand to due the fact that this location is in a 
Residential area and there is no available land surrounding the facility.  

• Merrimack has had steady growth since this facility was first opened.  Some of the latest growth 
includes: The Merrimack Premium Outlet Mall, Huntsman, Laidlaw Freight, and future build out in 
the North/South end of the community.   

 
Bridge Replacement – US 3 (DW Highway) 

• US 3 bridge over Baboosic Brook (#118/135) was constructed in 1933.  The concrete arch bridge has 
a 20 foot span.  The US 3 bridge currently has a Federal Sufficiency Rating of 60% and a National 
Bridge Inventory Status of structurally deficient.  The bridge is categorized as a red list bridge. 

• The bridge will be in the State Bridge Aid Program in which NHDOT pays for 80% of the cost of the 
project, while the Municipality pays the remaining 20%.  The costs on this project exceed available 
funding from NHDOT at this time so the Town is seeking to augment the funding through the FEMA 
Bric Program. 

• This bridge is the final road crossing of Baboosic Brook prior to its convergence with the Souhegan 
River.  Hydraulic analysis of the brook performed by the Town’s bridge consultant shows that the 
current structure constricts flow, causing higher 50 and 100 year storm elevations upstream.  
Replacement of this structure will improve safety along the US 3 corridor by having a wider road and 
sidewalks, and will have the added benefit of allowing the McGaw Bridge Rd and Bedford Rd 
bridges to be constructed at lower elevations due to the reduced flood elevation. 

• The 2019 AADT (Average Annual Daily Traffic) for this bridge is 14,565. Construction is expected 
to begin in 2025. 

 
Stormwater Drainage Improvements 

• The Public Works Department maintains a prioritized list of drainage improvement projects.  The list 
is updated twice each year.  Projects are scored based on criteria in 4 subject areas – Public Health 
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and Safety; Private Property Impacts; Public Property Impacts; and Secondary Factors.  Projects are 
also classified as a Highway Division project, a Contractor project, or a combination of the two. 

• The Town utilizes Public Works forces or contracted serviced to maintain and improve the existing 
drainage infrastructure through this program.  Recent projects completed include: 

o CWSRF Funds for study of Baboosic Lake Area – Pine Knoll Shores 
o Lantern Lane & Nutmeg area 
o Belmont/Country Club 
o Gail Road and Jay Road intersection 
o Amherst Road 
o Clay Street and surrounding subdivision 

 
Install BMP’s on Existing Town Owned Facilities 

• Objective is to improve the water quality by reducing the amount of Phosphorus, Hydrocarbons and 
Metals impairments that enter the surface waters from Town owned properties.  This is accomplished 
by installing structural and non-structural BMP’s.  Town owned properties include properties, 
buildings, ball fields, roads and drainage infrastructures.  The requirements come under the EPA’s 
Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) permit that was issued to the Town effective on July 
1, 2018.  

• Under section 2.3.6.e., an inventory and priority ranking of permittee-owned property and 
infrastructure that could be retrofitted with BMP’s designed to reduce the frequency, volume and 
pollutant loads of stormwater shall be completed within the first 4 years. 

• EPA developed a priority list of properties and estimated costs, shown in Table 1 below. 

 
 
Daniel Webster Highway Crosswalk at Shaws 

• On July 21, 2022 the proposal was brought before the Town Highway Safety Committee regarding 
the Safety of the Pedestrians trying to cross Daniel Webster Highway in the location of the Shaw’s 
store.  The Committee decided unanimously that this project was a safety issue and that a plan be 
formulated for the implementation of what will be needed along this stretch of DWH. 

• There are 2 possible locations one being at the existing stop light at Rainbow Ave.  The other 
possibility is to have an independent crosswalk at Maple Street which is across from the Shaw’s plaza 
right turn in slip road.  There is a section of sidewalk that is on DWH that is across from the plaza 
within this location. 

• This should be considered to be constructed if the empty lot next to the existing Shaw’s building is 
built upon. 

 
Woodland Drive – Phase II Drainage Improvements 

• Phase II of the Woodland Drive area drainage improvements will improve sections of the following 
roads:  

o Timber Lane, completed 2023 
o Fernwood Drive, completed 2023 
o Hartwood Drive, 
o Forest Drive,  
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o Pinetree Lane,  
o Birchwood Drive,  
o Deerwood Drive  

 
Paving / Infrastructure Improvements 

• The Public Works Department maintains over 475 roads totaling approximately 180 centerline miles.  
The Department uses a pavement management database in which physical road distresses for each 
road are tabulated to derive a PCI (Pavement Condition Index) for each public road.  This data, along 
with traffic volumes, drainage/sewer projects, funding, and other factors are used to develop the 
paving/infrastructure improvement program for the year.   

• All or part of the following roads were paved during the past two years: 
o 2023 – Pearson Road and South Baboosic Lake Road had emulsion stabilization FDR in the 

top 4 inches, was reclaimed to an 8 to 12 inch depth, paved with ¾ inch Superpave base for a 
depth of 2 inches and a final top of ½” for a depth of 1.5 inch.  Other roads paved included 
Hallets Way, Pilgrim Ave, Mayflower Road, Minuteman Ave., Powderhouse Road, Mallard 
Point Phase II, Woodward Road, Beebe Lane and Colman Path.  The crack sealing was also 
completed for many of the roads not recently paved.  

o 2022 – Amherst Road had emulsion stabilization FDR in the top 4 inches, was reclaimed to an 
8 to 12 inch depth, paved with ¾ inch Superpave base for a depth of 2 inches and a final top 
of ½” for a depth of 1.5 inch.  Turkey Hill Road was reconstructed from the roundabout to 
McQuestion Road.  Other roads paved included Joppa Road Extension, Naticook Road and 
Baboosic Lake Road. 

 
Pedestrian Bridge Over Souhegan River 

• The existing Pedestrian Bridge is a single span 134 foot long and 6 foot wide prefabricated High 
Truss Bridge manufactured by Continental Custom Bridge Company.  The superstructure was 
acquired from the City of Portsmouth and was put into place on cast-in-place concrete abutments in 
2011. 

• The bridge is located just easterly from the FE Everett Turnpike and has deteriorated due to the 
moisture from the river and the salt sprat from the FEET.  The bridge has been an invaluable resource 
connecting the Wildcat Falls Conservation Area extensive trail system together with the residents.   

• In the fall of 2019 NH DOT bridge inspectors determined there were structural defects in the 
pedestrian bridge crossing over the Souhegan River.  The decision was made to close the bridge on 
April 24, 2020, after our hired structural engineering firm performed a detailed structural analysis. 

• The bridge is in the NH DOT Draft Ten Year Plan that is waiting for acceptance in 2022.  
Engineering and ROW is expected to begin in 2027 and construction to follow in 2032.   

 
Bridge Repair – Chamberlain Bridge Over Souhegan River (DW Highway) 

• Chamberlain Bridge over the Souhegan River on Daniel Webster Highway (#116/120) was 
constructed in 1921 and Reconstructed in 1934.  The stone/concrete arch bridge has a 2 arches and a 
total span of 113 feet.  The US 3 bridge currently has a Federal Sufficiency Rating of 28% and a 
National Bridge Inventory Status of structurally deficient.  The bridge has been categorized as a red 
list bridge. 

• The bridge is expected to be in the State Bridge Aid Program in which NHDOT pays for 80% of the 
cost of the project, while the Municipality pays the remaining 20%.  Currently the State is not 
accepting new applications. 

• This bridge has a maximum span of 60 feet over the Souhegan River.  The length of the bridge is a 
total of 113 feet and 42 feet wide with a curb to curb travel lane width of 32 feet.  Part of the repairs 
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will be completed within the Souhegan River Trail project.  The Main Arch will be rehabilitated 
including masonry repointing and some concrete patching.   

• The 2019 AADT (Average Annual Daily Traffic) for this bridge is 13,596. 
 
 
Highway Department Fuel Tank, Piping and Canopy Replacement 

• The fuel tanks located at the Highway Garage were installed in 1997 and are in need of replacement.  
These tanks are used by all of the Departments in Town that have vehicles. The fuel tanks have a 
thirty year life span which would be in 2027. At this time, NHDES is strongly suggesting that the 
type of piping that we have installed (model PP1501) be replaced sooner rather than later due to its 
tendency to deteriorate. The pumps and control system where replaced in 2019 and can be reused. 
This project would include replacing 2 – 10,000 gallon fuel tanks, all piping, concrete apron and 
canopy installation.  

 
WWTF Major Projects 

  No              Department                                         Project Description                            Funding Source
Current Year 

2023-24 2024-25 2025-26
Page #

1 Wastewater Relocate sewer connector under Everett Turnpike (FKA Exec. Pk. Pump Station) R Wastewater CRF 500,000        57 - 58
2 Wastewater Chlorine Building /Hypo Feed System Upgrade (Placeholder) Wastewater CRF 59 - 60

-                    
Wastewater CRF 50,000           750,000          

-                     
Wastewater CRF - Budget 100,000        -                      
Wastewater CRF 500,000        

TOTAL SEWER FUND 100,000         1,100,000     750,000          

50,000           
71 -72

67 - 68

8 Wastewater Telemetry Project (Pump Station Communications) R Wastewater CRF - Design

6 Wastewater Burt Street Pump Station R

4 Wastewater Screw Press Gear Box Replacement R
63 - 64

3 Wastewater Pennichick Square Pump Station R
61 - 62

 
 
Sewer Relocation under Everett Turnpike 

• This project was known in previous CIPs as the Executive Park Drive Pump Station.  NHDOT is 
working toward widening the two-lane sections of the F.E.E.T. in Merrimack – as part of that project 
they are replacing the concrete box culvert that carries Naticook Brook and our sewer pipe under the 
Turnpike.  By coordinating our project with the NHDOT work we can provide a new crossing under 
the turnpike outside of the brook at a cost similar to or less than the pump station concept.  The 
gravity pipe will eliminate the maintenance requirements associated with a pump station.  Estimated 
cost to construct this project independent of the NHDOT work is $500,000.   

 
Hypo Feed System Upgrade 

• WWTP disinfects the final effluent from secondary biological treatment process using an industrial 
strength bleach (15% solution sodium hypochlorite).  

• The current system was constructed in a 1999-2000 facility upgrade. 
• Project Components to include: 

o Replace two chemical storage tanks (3,000 gallons each, using high-density cross-linked 
polyethylene). 

o Replace pumps and PVC piping. 
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o Reconfigure the system to include pressure relief values to relieve off gassing from the 
decomposition of sodium hypochlorite which produces oxygen in the form of bubbles and to 
meet current safety requirements.  

• The cost of $250,000 is a place holder for the project.  
 
Pennichuck Square Pump Station Upgrade 

• The life expectancy of the pump stations is 20-30 years.  Upgrading each of the pumps stations below 
will include replace pumps, controls, and alarm system.   

• Pennichuck Square Pump Station - The station was built in 1972. The station is now 50 years old 
and all the components have begun to fail.  

• Estimated Upgrade Cost – 1.5 Million 
o $50,000 for engineering design 
o $1,450,000 for construction 

 
Burt Street Pump Station Upgrade 

• The life expectancy of the pump stations is 20-30 years.  Upgrading each of the pumps stations below 
will include replace pumps, controls, and alarm system.   

• Burt Street Pump Station – This station is 44 years old and uses ejector pumps to pump sewage.  
The station will be upgraded to current technology which will likely include submersible pumps.  

• Estimated Upgrade Cost - $500,000 
o $25,000 for engineering design 
o $475,000 for construction 

 
Telemetry Upgrade 

• The nine remote wastewater pumps stations communicate to WWTF via a combination of radio 
telemetry and cellular systems.  

• Six pump stations communicate to the WWTF via radio telemetry. The three remaining pump 
stations communicate to the WWTF via cellular data plans.  

• The design for the telemetry upgrade for the remaining pump stations is included in CIP ($25,000). 
Actual upgrades will be included with the individual pump station upgrades.  

 
Dewatering System Screw Press Gear Box Replacement 

• The screw press is a very simple, slow-moving mechanical device used to dewater sludge.  
• Dewatering is continuous.   
• The gears in the gear box are used rotate the screw.  
• Oil samples are collected from the gear box to assess the integrity of the metal components.  
• Based on recent oil analysis of the gear box it appears that the metal components are starting to 

degrade which signals replacement of the gear box will be required.   
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Major Projects General Fund – Future years 

  No              Department                                         Project Description                            Funding Source 2026-27 2027-28 2028-29 2029-30 Page #

Road Infrastructure CRF -                    -                       1,200,000        

State Funding - Anticipated -                    -                     -                       4,800,000        
5 Admin/Engineering Amherst Road Bridge R Road Infrastructure CRF 350,000           16 - 17

Admin/Engineering Stormwater Drainage Improvements R Road Infrastructure CRF 350,000 125,000 400,000 233,000 18 - 19
Admin/Engineering Retro Fit Drainage for MS4 Permit Compliance(MCM 3 & 6) ($642,000) (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 200,000 167,000 20 - 21

7 Admin/Engineering Sidewalks -  Twin Bridge Road R Road Infrastructure CRF 100,000 22 - 23
8 Admin/Engineering Crosswalk DWH @ Shaws ($150,000) (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 100,000 24 - 25

Road Infrastructure CRF 375,000 375,000 375,000 375,000           

10 Admin/Engineering Naticook Road Triangle Drainage and Road Improvements (new) R Road Infrastructure CRF 490,000 28 -29
Road Improvement (Registration Fee) 140,000 140,000 140,000 140,000
Budget 1,591,350 1,639,091 1,688,263 1,738,911

12 Admin/Engineering Paving - Gravel Roads - Paving and Infrastructure Improvements R Road Infrastructure CRF 300,000        -                     300,000           -                       32 - 33
DW Highway (Bedford Rd to Woodbury St) - Bonded Wearing Course ($585,000) R DW Highway CRF -                    585,000         -                       -                       
DW Highway (Greely Street to Woodbury St) - Bonded Wearing Course ($375,000) R DW Highway CRF -                     -                       -                       

Road Infrastructure CRF -                    -                     400,000           
F & G State Funding - not funded in this -                    -                     
Road Infrastructure CRF -                     -                       291,079           
Federal Funding -                     -                       1,164,318        

18 Admin/Engineering Sewer Line Extensions (McQuestion Sewer Basins & Mayflower Sewer Basins) R Bond 2,360,000     44 - 45
Road Infrastructure CRF -                    177,200           
State Funding -                    708,800           

24 Library New Library (place holder) R Bond -                    -                       6,000,000        53
26 Parks & Recreation New Athletic Fields (place holder) A Bond 810,000        -                     -                       -                       55 - 56

TOTAL GENERAL FUND 6,026,350     3,164,091      3,253,263        17,885,308     

46 - 47
19 Admin/Engineering    * Bridge Replacement - Pedestrian Bridge over Souhegan River (FY 2032) R

17 Admin/Engineering    * DWH Sidewalk Improvements Plan (2021 TAP Applications) (FY 2032) ($1,609,039) R
42 - 43

36 - 37

13 Admin/Engineering
34 - 35

14 Admin/Engineering Merrimack River Boat Ramp Access Improvement - Griffin Street R

26 -27

11 Admin/Engineering Paving - Infrastructure Improvements R
 30 - 31

14 - 15

6

9 Admin/Engineering Woodland Drive Area Drainage Improvements (Deerwood, Birchwood, Pinetree, 
Fernwood, Forest, Hartwood, & Timber) R

4 Admin/Engineering  Bridge Rehabiliation - US 3 (DW Highway)/Souhegan River - Chamberlain Bridge 
($6,000,000) - Not accepting new bridges at this time in Bridge Aid Program R

 
Major Projects Funding Sources (expenses) 

Current Year 
2023-24 2024-25 2025-26 2026-27 2027-28 2028-29 2029-30

CRF 1,814,550      2,534,272     758,366          1,125,000     1,385,000      1,425,000        3,333,279        
Funded through Budget 3,225,000      4,200,000     1,545,000       1,591,350     1,639,091      1,688,263        1,738,911        
Bonds -                     24,450,000   -                      3,170,000     -                     -                       6,000,000        
Road Improvement (RSA261:153) 135,000         135,000        140,000          140,000        140,000         140,000           140,000           
Private Donation / Other 200,000         3,250,000     -                      -                    -                     -                       -                       
State Aid -                     613,256        233,462          -                    -                     -                       5,508,800        
Federal Aid 1,706,198      6,070,111     -                      -                    -                     -                       1,164,318        
WWTF User Fees/Bonds 100,000         1,100,000     750,000          950,000        785,000         -                       15,000,000     

7,180,748      42,352,640   3,426,828       6,976,350     3,949,091      3,253,263        32,885,308      
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Minor Projects 
 
Minor Projects (expenses) 

Current Year YR 1 YR 2

2023/24 2024/25 2025/26
4           Bld & Grounds HVAC (PD) R Budget 120,000    
5           Bld & Grounds Sprinkler System Town Hall R Budget 150,000         
6           Bld & Grounds Replace brick veneer siding (police) *(contingent on pub   R Budget -                    150,000    
7           Bld & Grounds Reconstruct Parking Lots (Lower PD lot, Church lot) R Budget 50,000           

10         Communications Body Camera A Communication CRF 285,000         -               -               
11         Communications Access Control / Facility Monitoring R Communication CRF -                    30,000      -               
13         Community Development GIS Update & Maintenance Program R GIS CRF -                    60,000      -               
16         Fire Ambulance 231 R Ambulance CRF 385,182         
17         Fire Ambulance 234 R Ambulance CRF 466,100    
18         Fire Cardiac Defibrillator/Monitor/Transmitter R Ambulance CRF 312,500    
20         Fire Pumper E-3 R Fire Equip CRF 875,000         
25         Fire Utility Truck 1 N Fire Equip CRF 76,000           
26         Fire Gator / Forestry Trailer R Fire Equip CRF 40,000      
27         Fire Boat Rigid Hull/inflatable/equipment R Fire Equip CRF 45,000           
29         Fire Toxic Gas Meters R Fire Equip CRF 15,000      
30         Fire Thermal Imaging Cameras R Fire Equip CRF 25,000      25,000      
31         Fire Large Diameter Hose R Fire Equip CRF 10,000      
32         Fire Fire Suppression Hose R Fire Equip CRF 10,000      
36         Fire Opticom repair/replacement R Traffic Pre-emption CR 5,000             5,000        5,000        
37         Fire Turn out gear  (5 x $3,000) R Budget 15,000           15,000      15,000      

  No              Department             
Model Funding Source

 
Current Year YR 1 YR 2

2023/24 2024/25 2025/26
38         Highway DPW-3 R Highway Equip CRF 35,000           
39         Highway 3/4 T Pickup H-3 R Highway Equip CRF 50,000           
40         Highway 1 Ton Dump H-8 R Highway Equip CRF 70,000           -               
41         Highway 1 Ton Dump H-9 R Highway Equip CRF 70,000           -               -               
42         Highway 1 Ton Dump H-11 Switch N Go R Highway Equip CRF 75,000           -               -               
46         Highway Bucket Truck H-18  (replacing lift in 2022, truck in good R Highway Equip CRF -                    300,000    
48         Highway Hot Box R Highway Equip CRF 55,000      
51         Highway 6 Wheel Dump H-23 R Highway Equip CRF -                    210,000    
52         Highway 6 Wheel Dump H-24 R Highway Equip CRF -                    210,000    
53         Highway 6 Wheel Dump H-25 R Highway Equip CRF -                    210,000    
54         Highway 6 Wheel Dump H-26 R Highway Equip CRF -               210,000    
59         Highway MV Sidewalk tractor H-44 R Highway Equip CRF 155,000         
61         Highway Roller, Steel Drum R Highway Equip CRF -                    35,000      -               
62         Highway Mower, Exmark Master 166 R Budget -                    14,000      
67         Highway Calcium Tank (Liquid) R Budget 25,000           
68         Parks and Recreation Green Ford Ranger/Toyota Tacoma R Budget -                    40,000      
69         Parks and Recreation Wasserman Park Beach - Phase 4 A Budget -                    100,000    
71         Parks and Recreation Wasserman Park Road and Parking Improvement R Budget -                    80,000      
77         Parks and Recreation Irrigation Wasserman Park A Budget 62,000      
80         Police Patrol Vehicles R Budget 145,000         135,000    139,050    
81         Police Special Response Team Body Armor Replacement (10 t  A Budget 27,000      
82         Police Administrative Vehicle R Budget -                    35,000      -               
85         Solid Waste Disposal Truck Cab & Chassis - International Tractor L6 R Solid Waste CRF 150,000    
86         Solid Waste Disposal Transfer Station Loader L4 R Solid Waste CRF 300,000    
89         Solid Waste Disposal Office Trailer R Budget 95,000           
90         Technology Fiber Optic Project Highway R Budget 75,000      
91         Technology Storage System Upgrade R Computer CRF 65,000           65,000      
92         Technology Network Infrastructure Refresh R Computer CRF 75,000      
93         Technology Campus WIFI - town hall R Computer CRF -                    10,000      
94         Technology Microsoft exchange/ Microsoft 365 R Computer CRF 44,000      
95         Town Clerk/Tax Collector Computer Equipment R Computer CRF 10,000      -               
96         Town Clerk/Tax Collector New Voting Machines R Budget -                    80,000      -               

TOTAL GENERAL FUND 2,671,182      1,880,500 2,094,150 

  No              Department             
Model Funding Source
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User fee Minor Projects Cont. (expenses) 
 

Current Year YR 1 YR 2

2023/24 2024/25 2025/26
1           Wastewater Treatment Manhole/Sewer Rehabilitation R User Fees - budget 25,000           25,000      25,000      
3           Wastewater Treatment Bobcat Skid Steer Loaders-compost facility R User Fees 70,000      
4           Wastewater Treatment Bobcat Skid Steer Loaders-compost facility R User Fees 70,000      
7           Wastewater Treatment Cat 938 loader C-3-compost facility R Wastewater CRF 250,000         
9           Wastewater Treatment Ford Focus Assistant DPW R User Fees 28,000           

10         Wastewater Treatment
Ford F-250 4X4 Maintenance/plow vehicle with 
spreader R User Fees 100,000    

11         Wastewater Treatment Husquvarna Zero Turn riding mower R User Fees - budget 15,000      
12         Wastewater Treatment Exmark walk behind mower R User Fees - budget 7,500        
13         Wastewater Treatment Commercial Push Mowers x2 R User Fees - budget 3,500        
17         Wastewater Treatment Genie Lift (55 feet) R User Fees 100,000    
18         Wastewater Treatment Scissor Lift (26 foot) N User Fees 45,000      
20         Wastewater Treatment MIG/TIG Welder R User Fees - budget 7,500             

21         Wastewater Treatment
Storm Water and SPCC Upgrade Required Change of 
site plan R User Fees-  budget 10,000      

23         Wastewater Treatment Incinerator Roll Up Door R User Fees-  budget 50,000      

30         Wastewater Treatment
Replace Covers on the Screw Press (Coroded part of 
Air Permit) R User Fees-  budget 27,000      

31         Wastewater Treatment Sewer System Assesment Program - Added a year N User Fees - budget 12,500           12,500      

32         Wastewater Treatment
Change out compost blowers - original installation 
1994 - blowers are beyond useful life at 27 years old N User Fees - budget 33,000           38,000      40,000      

TOTAL SEWER FUND 356,000         352,500    286,000    

Funding Source
  No              Department             

Model 

 

Current Year YR 1 YR 2

2023/24 2024/25 2025/26
3           Cable Television Software R Franchise Fees 5,000 5,000 5,000 
4           Cable Television Remote Equipment / Mobile Studio A Franchise Fees 40,000 - - 
8           Cable Television Lower Power FM A Franchise Fees - 30,000 - 
9           Cable Television Other Meeting Space R Franchise Fees - -               40,000 

10         Cable Television Other CATV Equipment R Franchise Fees 10,000 10,000 10,000 
55,000 45,000 55,000 

Model Funding Source

Total CATV FUND

  No              Department             

 

Minor Projects Funding Sources 

Current Year YR 1 YR 2

2023/24 2024/25 2025/26
Cap Reserve 2,191,182      1,461,500 1,426,100 

Funded through Budget 480,000         419,000    668,050    
Bonds -                    -               -               
User Fees WWTF 356,000         352,500    286,000    
Private Donation -                    -               -               
Franchise Fees 55,000           45,000      55,000      

3,082,182      2,278,000 2,435,150 

Funding Source
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Major Projects 2027-2030 

Bridge Repair – Chamberlain Bridge Over Souhegan River (DW Highway) 

• Chamberlain Bridge over the Souhegan River on Daniel Webster Highway (#116/120) was 
constructed in 1921 and Reconstructed in 1934.  The stone/concrete arch bridge has a 2 arches and a 
total span of 113 feet.  The US 3 bridge currently has a Federal Sufficiency Rating of 28% and a 
National Bridge Inventory Status of structurally deficient.  The bridge has been categorized as a red 
list bridge. 

• The bridge is expected to be in the State Bridge Aid Program in which NHDOT pays for 80% of the 
cost of the project, while the Municipality pays the remaining 20%.  Currently the State is not 
accepting new applications. 

• This bridge has a maximum span of 60 feet over the Souhegan River.  The length of the bridge is a 
total of 113 feet and 42 feet wide with a curb to curb travel lane width of 32 feet.  Part of the repairs 
will be completed within the Souhegan River Trail project.  The Main Arch will be rehabilitated 
including masonry repointing and some concrete patching.   

• The 2019 AADT (Average Annual Daily Traffic) for this bridge is 13,596. 
 
Sidewalk Improvements 

• The Town Center Pedestrian and Trail Master Plan has outlined many areas within the Town Center 
that are in need of sidewalks.  Many sidewalks from the original plan have been or are being 
incorporated into future NHDOT FE Everett Turnpike Plans or the NHDOT 10 year plan.   

• The Town Center Committee recently updated their priority listings for the remaining items on the 
original listing.  The top priority of the TCC is a sidewalk on Baboosic Lake Road from the Library 
to O’Gara Drive.   

• The second priority is a sidewalk on the west side of Daniel Webster Highway from Twin Bridge 
Road to the Post Office. The Third priority is on the East Side of Daniel Webster Highway from 
Classic Gas Station to Baboosic Lake Road. 

• The last priority for the TCC is the construction of a sidewalk on Twin Bridge Road which is a key 
part of the completion of the loop trail from Twin Bridge Park to Twin Bridge Road and back to the 
MYA facility. 

• Other priorities of the TCC include sidewalks along O’Gara Drive which the school has in their 
future planning, as well as Continental Boulevard. 

 
Naticook Road Triangle Drainage and Road Improvements 

• The Merrimack Highway Safety Committee has put in their recommendation that the triangle at the 
intersection of Naticook Road and Camp Sargent Road be eliminated and that a tee intersection be 
constructed.   

• The neighbors have many safety concerns for themselves and their children about the speed of the 
traffic, lack of turn signals, poor visibility and the fact that they don’t obey the stop signs and 
continue without stopping.  

• The project will involve the approval of the Town Council for the un-dedication of sections of the 
existing road and the acquisition of land for the tee intersection.   

• The project will also involve repairing the drainage lines that have been failing since they are metal 
pipes and the possible turning lane(s) onto Naticook Road.     

 
Paving / Infrastructure Improvements Gravel Roads 

• Merrimack has 16 gravel roads.  Grading and reshaping the gravel roads uses approximately 300-400 
man hours each year.  Public Works proposes to systematically pave the gravel roads to reduce the 
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maintenance burden.  By constructing the paved roads with proper ditchlines, the effect of the added 
impervious area will be mitigated by treating the stormwater.  The paved road has the added benefit 
of not being susceptible to erosion that contributes to silty runoff into neighboring waterbodies.   

• A secondary goal of this program is to eliminate the need to replace the motor grader.  Currently, the 
existing 1997 grader is scheduled to be replaced in 2027 at an estimated cost of $300,000. 

• The roads initially targeted in this program are: 
o Fuller Mill Road 
o Lester Road 
o Greens Pond Road 

• The Chestnut Hill development project improved Old Blood Road from gravel to paved surface in 
2020 (see photo to right).  This section of Old Blood Road was accepted in 2022. 

 
Paving Daniel Webster Highway 

• The Town of Merrimack is responsible for maintenance on the Class IV section of Daniel Webster 
Highway which runs from Greeley St to Bedford Rd, a distance of approximately 4.9 miles. 

• In 2011, the Town rehabilitated the section from Greeley St to the Chamberlain Bridge over the 
Souhegan River.  In 2015, the Town repaved the section from the Chamberlain Bridge to Reeds Ferry 
Lumber.  Both projects involved the expense of milling off the old wearing course of pavement and 
replacing with a new 1 ½” wearing course.  The work planned in upcoming years includes continued 
crack sealing and bonded wearing courses in place of more expensive overlays as a more cost 
effective treatment aimed at keeping the road in good condition before more costly rehabilitation 
methods are needed. In 2019 the entire length of Daniel Webster Highway was cracked sealed.  In 
2023 the plan will be to place a bonded wearing course on the southern section to preserve the 
existing pavement thus “keeping the good roads good”.  The northern section is scheduled for 
2027/28.  The middle section will be scheduled after the Baboosic Brook Bridge Construction. 

• The latest traffic counts along the corridor range from 12,000 to 16,000 AADT. 
Wire Road Intersection Improvements 

• The Wire Rd intersection with Daniel Webster Highway is poorly aligned.  This project will improve 
safety by realigning the intersection.   

• There have been 25 accidents in the area between Baboosic Lake Road to Twin Bridge Road from the 
period of January 1, 2017 to June 2022. Of those, 6 were at the Wire Road Intersection and one 
involved a bicycle accident was reported on Wire Road. 

• Various options will be considered:  Sharp curve to align Wire road at a 90 degree angle to Daniel 
Webster Highway with traffic signals or stop sign (depending on the signal warrant study), or a 
roundabout intersection.  As part of the project, a new point of ingress/egress to the Twin Bridge 
Park/Bise Field/MYA Building facilities that would improve safety versus the existing drive. 

• The project is currently in the NH DOT 10 year plan and payment will be an 80/20 split (Federal 
$/Town $).  Construction of the intersection is being moved up to 2025 to coincide and be joined with 
the US Route 3 bridge project as they will influence one another. 

 
Merrimack River Boat Ramp Access Improvement 

• Access to the Merrimack River for larger, recreational boat use is currently difficult or not possible 
due to the limitations with the Griffin Street boat ramp and ramp access.  The State Fish and Game 
Department has stated that funds to provide boat ramp improvements will not be provided at this 
location.   

• Cost estimates for the project are currently more than $700,000.  Public Works recommends 
deferring this project and recommending educating the public on the existence of a new boat launch 
at Greely Park in Nashua. 
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• There are several limitations to using the Griffin Street boat ramp beginning with the turn onto the 
access road from Griffin Street.  It is very sharp and with a truck and trailer it is extremely difficult to 
make the turn.  The access under the overpass is very narrow. 

 
Seaverns Bridge Slope Stabilization 

• At the intersection of Seaverns Bridge and Amherst Road where the existing canoe launch is located, 
the banks of the Souhegan River are eroding into the river.  In order to preserve the banking, slope 
stabilization needs occur to prevent any further damage before it reaches and impacts the road 
infrastructure.  The canoe launch will be incorporated into the stabilization. 

 
Souhegan River Trail 

• The Town of Merrimack was awarded a grant opportunity through FHWA/NHDOT to construct a 
multi-use trail that will connect Watson Park to the pedestrian bridge over the Souhegan River that is 
adjacent the Everett Turnpike bridge.  The trail is proposed to run under the Chamberlain Bridge 
through the sluiceway and across the former impoundment area of the Merrimack Village Dam. 

• Included in the project will be repairs to the failed sidewalk on the northeast end of the Chamberlain 
Bridge and repair of a concrete support beam for the Chamberlain Bridge. 

• The project has design a boardwalk across the former impoundment area as required by NHDES.  
NHDES Wetlands Bureau has granted a Wetland and Shoreland Permit approval for the project.  Due 
to the size of the wetlands disturbance the Town will be required to pay compensatory mitigation for 
the permanent impact to the wetlands.   

• The project will be put out for construction bids in September 2022.  Construction will begin in 
November 2023. 

 
Daniel Webster Highway Sidewalk Chamberlain Bridge to 360 Plaza 

• In March 2021, The Town of Merrimack applied for a grant through FHWA/NHDOT to construct 
sidewalks along DW Highway from the Chamberlain Bridge south to near the 360 plaza. The project 
will allow the Town of Merrimack to continue to achieve sidewalk priorities as outlined in the 2009 
Town Center Pedestrian and Trail Master Plan. 

• The Town has been notified that our application scored well and the project will be included in the 
draft NHDOT Ten Year Plan.   The Town of Merrimack’s project achieved a ranking of 8 out of the 
34 applications received State wide.  Since the Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) has been 
incorporated into the State of New Hampshire Draft Ten Year plan, the plan won’t be finalized until 
there is approval by the Governor and Legislature in June 2022. 

• Funding for the project, once approved, will become part of the 2023-2032 State of NH Ten Year 
Plan and will have funding starting in October, 2022 (Federal Fiscal Year 2023).  The engineering for 
the project can begin in 2023 and construction is not scheduled until 2032 according to the 10 year 
plan (possibility to advance). 

 
Sewer Extension Project – Master Plan 

• The Town commissioned an updated sewer master plan in 2013.  This plan replaced previous plans 
that were created in 1977 and 1990.  The top priority project (Naticook Lake East Collector Sewers) 
was completed in 2015. 

• The Master Plan ranks projects based on a number of factors including impediments to onsite sewage 
treatment, access to existing collection system, environmental concerns, consistency with community 
master plan and unit costs. 

• The Mayflower Dr Collector Sewers project (MP Priority #3) would allow for approximately 43 
homes to hook up to sewer. The project involves constructing approximately 2,400 linear feet of 8 
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inch diameter collector sewer. The roads in the area are in poor condition (Powderhouse and 
Minuteman – PCI of 31; Pilgrim and Mayflower – PCI of 54 and 54).   

• The McQuestion Rd North Collector Sewers project (MP Priority #2) would allow for approximately 
44 homes to hook up to sewer.  The project involves constructing approximately 6,400 linear feet of 8 
inch diameter collector sewer in parts of McQuestion Rd, Meadow View Ln and Merrymeeting Dr. 

 
Depot Street Boat Ramp Repairs 

• The Depot Street boat launch provides access for smaller boats and canoes (hand carried) to access 
the Merrimack River.  The access to the boat ramp is located on Depot Street where there is a parking 
area, a park area, and a box culvert tunnel under the railroad tracks containing a path to the river. 

• The end of the access has become badly damaged due to the currents of the river.  Much of the stones 
and soils that comprised the end of the access have been washed away.  Repair options are limited to 
machinery and materials that can fit through the box culvert as the railroad tracks prevent other 
access routes. 

• Design of the repairs to the ramp are proposed to occur in 2022 with construction proposed to be in 
2022.  State wetland permits will be required as part of the design process and construction will need 
to be completed during low flow periods. 

 
Athletic Fields 

• Explanation of Need: In 2010, the Town Athletic Fields Committee produced a report that said the 
Town was short 21 athletic fields to meet the current needs of the Community. Since that time, that 
need has only increased as more children have signed up for youth sports. While we've searched for 
new locations to build athletic fields there were no good options available to us that were viable until 
now. Right now, our athletic fields get used pretty much 7 days a week from April thru November 
and as a result are often beat up and in fair to poor condition. We have been working with the various 
field users for a number of years trying to find options to building athletic fields and there have not 
been a lot of great options. Many of the Town owned sites are expensive to build on, sit on ledge, and 
have a lot of water on the site among other issues.  

• With the Town having now taken possession of the Greenfield Farms site off Pearson Road; we now 
a viable option for new athletic fields. Town Engineer Dawn Tuomala has drawn up a set of plans to 
see what we could fit on this particular site. What she found is that we can potentially fit two athletic 
fields along with the associated parking on the site. The first field would be a multipurpose full sized 
field for soccer, lacrosse and field hockey which would measure 195 ft x 330 ft. The second field 
would be a small soccer field which measures 135 ft x 195 feet. There is some wetlands that run thru 
the middle of the property which will require some wetlands permits and alteration of terrain permits 
that we will need to obtain the State of NH take time and have an expense associated with obtaining 
them.  

• This project would address a significant need that the community has been facing for a long time. 
Town Engineer Dawn Tuomala has provided current estimate for 2 athletic fields along with parking 
for 70 cars is $810,000.  

• With that said, there is the opportunity to apply for a Federal Land & Water Conservation Fund grant 
which could cover up to 50% of the cost of the total project. It would come with a requirement that 
this new park remain open to both residents and non-residents however that shouldn’t be an issue 
since we don’t have any residency restrictions on any of our other athletic fields.  
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Pearson Road Pump Station Upgrade 

• The life expectancy of the pump stations is 20-30 years.  Upgrading each of the pumps stations below 
will include replace pumps, controls, and alarm system.   

• Pearson Road - This station is 30 plus years old and components are beyond their useful life and 
some components have begun to fail. The Town of Bedford is responsible for 90% of the Upgrade 
Costs. 

• Estimated Upgrade Cost - $250,000 
• $25,000 for engineering design 
• $250,000 for construction 

 
Heron Cove Pump Station Upgrade 

• The life expectancy of the pump stations is 20-30 years.  Upgrading each of the pumps stations below 
will include replace pumps, controls, and alarm system.   

• Heron Cove – This station is 30 plus years old and components are beyond their useful life and some 
components have begun to fail. 

• Estimated Upgrade Cost - $200,000 
• $20,000 for engineering design 
• $180,000 for construction 

 
Compost Agitator Upgrade 
Upgrade wireless communication between the Agitator and Dolly PLCs. Cost of upgrade $71,750 for each 
agitator (Total $143,000) - Complete FY 22/23 
Reasons: 

• Safety – slip trips fall, having to climb over compost to reset agitator, possible exposure to toxic 
gases 

• Reduces time for operation activities. Improves consistency of operation.  
• Reduces trouble‐shooting time. Reduces service trips required of BDP. 
• Produces valuable process information which can be used to improve operation. 

After the upgrade all the significant wear items will have been replaced and with the like new plc upgrade 
the machine will operate as a like new machine and be considerably safer for the operators 
 
 
Nutrient Removal Upgrade 

• EPA has recently imposed nitrogen monitoring requirements and lower phosphorous limits to 
municipal wastewater treatment facilities which discharge to the Merrimack River.   

• Based on discussions with EPA both a nitrogen and lower phosphorus limit may be imposed in the 
future.  

• The cost of $250,000 is a place holder for the next NPDES permit cycle to complete a design project 
if nutrient removal is required.  

 
Compost Blowers 

• CIP Minor 5 year project.  
• 75 Blowers installed in 1994 when Compost Facility was built. 
• Blowers are essential to Compost Operation.   
• Blowers are beginning to fail.  

o Extremely corrosive environment.  
o Beyond useful life.    

• Purchased 15 Blower FY22/23 
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• Replace 15 blowers per year for next 4 years.    
• Cost per year $33,000. 

 
Phase VI / VII Wastewater Facility Improvements 

• The total cost for the Phase VI / VII Upgrade is estimated at $15.0 million.  
• This will include upgrading or replacing items that were installed in 2006 during the Phase I upgrade; 

Rotary Drum Thickeners, Odor Control System, Septage Receiving Unit and Building. Other 
identified items as part of these upgrades will address, original civil work not covered in the Phase 
III-V upgrade; valves and lines on the Aeration Tanks, Equalization Tanks and Primary Tanks, a 
rebuild of the compost Bio-filter and a third Agitator. Upgrades to the electrical MCC’S at Compost 
and in the Headworks building and other original 120v /130V electrical systems. We will also look to 
address needed modifications of the Aeration system to meet an anticipated more stringent nutrient 
limit; a third Aerzen Blower, Nitrate Recycle pumps, control gates and valves.  

 
Minor Projects back-up 
 
Wasserman Park Beach Phase IV 

• Explanation of Need: In Spring 2022, we completed the first phases of the Beach Renovation Project 
at Wasserman Park which dealt specifically with the right hand side of the beach as you are looking 
at the water (to the right of the 3 big pine trees) by building a perched beach and excavating all the 
mud and muck out of the unusable swimming area.  

 
Skateboard Park Replacement 

• The current Skate Board Park on O'Gara sits on land that is owned by the Merrimack School District. 
We are currently on a year to year lease of that land and at any point the School District could choose 
not to extend the lease and so we are trying to be prepared.  Even if the Park remains where it is; the 
equipment is old and out of date and needs to be replaced. Our existing skateboard park has a wooden 
sub frame to it and considering the age of the structure, we are not confident that once we take it 
apart, we will be able to put it back together again and still have it be a solid and sturdy structure. 
Right now we’re spending about $4,000 every year and a half to two years replacing panels on the 
existing park. One of the reasons for this is because of the weight of the two quarter pipes that we 
have in our existing park. Being on an asphalt pad, the corners of the quarter pipes sink a little into 
the asphalt during the summer which then causes the individual skate lite panels to crack.  Modern 
skatepark equipment is more durable and we would look to build the park with a concrete bases under 
the heavy equipment as opposed to asphalt to avoid the sinking issue we currently have. To replace 
the equipment that we have with modern skate park elements the estimate is $150,000 if the park is in 
the same location. If we need move the park to a different location and create a base from scratch, we 
are looking at an additional $24,700 for a new base surface for a total cost of $174,700. 

 
Wasserman Park Road Improvement 

• We are looking to repair the Wasserman Park Road System as well as improve parking within the 
Park. The Park road system has been slowly deteriorating over the last 4 – 5 years with the increased 
amount of traffic that is utilizing it particularly on the road that leads down to the Waterfront Parking 
Lot that was created in 2015. In summer 2021; we experienced torrential rain storms on a nearly 
weekly basis; which has caused significant damage to the park road system as it keep washing away 
and we end up with 12” deep holes along the roadway which someone is going to step in and get hurt. 
Public works was out 5-6 times since last year trying to patch the roadway and repair the washouts, 
but we’ve gotten to the point where we need a more permanent solution. The Park road itself was 
never built for the amount of traffic it gets and it’s not wide enough for proper emergency vehicle 
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access. From the Parks & Recreation Office down past the tennis courts it is currently setup for two-
way traffic. In theory, if a car coming down the hill sees someone coming up the hill, they are 
supposed to yield near the Parks & Recreation Office until the other vehicle passes. In reality what 
happens is that don’t yield and instead they drive up onto the grass on the edge of the road to pass 
each other. As a result, this causes the edges of the roadway to further buckle and crack.  

• For this project, we would like to widen the entry road to 16 feet (Per DPW recommendations) from 
the entrance to the park, down to the Parks & Recreation Office where it would widen to 20 feet from 
this point down past the tennis courts which has two way traffic on it. We would then loop back up 
past the Function Hall with a 16” foot wide road straight out to the park’s exit. This portion of the 
project will fix the deteriorating roads build in some curbing as well as address some of our water 
runoff issues by improving access to draining. For this portion of the project Public Works Director 
Kyle Fox has estimated $200,000.  

• The second part of this project is to improve parking and access to the park’s amenities by building 
an additional parking lot above the basketball courts (near the Function Hall) for easier access to the 
Function Hall, Playground & Sports Fields.  This past year; we generated nearly $10,000 in revenues 
from renting out the Function Hall between September – May. If you are attending an event at the 
Function Hall and you’re all dressed up; currently you have to park in the parking lot behind the 
Parks & Recreation Office or down a steep hill from the Parking Lot by the Dog Park.  Walking 
across the lawn in heels for example is not ideal and creates a safety hazard with the loose gravel and 
uneven rocky terrain. Many of these events are taking place at night and while we have some lighting 
on the roadway, it’s not enough to clearly see by. If you’re a parent taking your kids to the 
playground or to Football practice, we get constant complaints about the length of the walk. In the 
winter months, it makes using the Function Hall nearly impossible after any snowstorm because even 
when we tell people not to drive down the hill; they do it anyway, and then they get stuck.  

• What I would like to do is create a parking lot where the old MYA Cabin used to be (above the 
basketball courts) to create a specific parking lot people are allowed to legally park and eliminate the 
above issues. We have the room to create a parking lot with approximately 30 parking spaces in this 
otherwise unused space. In a meeting with Public Works Director Kyle Fox; he has given me an 
estimate of $30,000 for this portion of the project.  

• The total project combined would be $230,000.  
 
Replacement of Martel Field Lights & New Lights at Greenfield Farms 

• The current field lights on Martel Softball Field are 20+ year old and 3 out of the last 4 years, we 
have had individual light fixtures keep breaking. Part of the challenge in repairing the lights is that 
the current poles are taller than the Town's bucket truck can reach and so when repairs are needed; 
the Town not only has to schedule the time with the electrician to come in but also has to coordinate 
that time to rent a taller bucket truck to reach the lights. This process often takes weeks to complete 
before the repairs can be made and teams are then playing with fewer lights creating a safety issue. 
The lights are nearing the end of their lifespan and so we are recommending replacing the lights with 
modern equivalents; which are more energy efficient. The second issue that we have with the existing 
light towers is that the lights are too short for Adult Softball to begin with. The current lights are on 
telephone poles, which are 40 feet tall, but for Adult Softball; which plays on that field, the light 
towers should be at least 50 feet tall to provide proper lighting and visibility of the field. Kyle Fox 
obtained an estimate for a total of 20 lights spread out between 8 lights poles of 350 LED Sports 
Lighting at a cost of $76,000, but factoring 30% for inflation costs; our revised number is $98,900. 
Martel Field is one of only 3 fields in Town which has lights on them to begin with and is the only 
adult softball field with lights. New lights would be modern LED lighting which would provide better 
coverage and visibility and actually reduce ambient light off the field reducing the impact to the 
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neighborhood. Since they would be LED lights, there should also be a significant savings on 
electricity.  

• The second part of this project would be to add lights to the 2 new multipurpose fields at Green Field 
Farms. At these fields we would only need 40 foot light towers since the fields wouldn’t be used for 
baseball or softball and so it is less expensive per field and we would be looking at an estimated cost 
of $146,000 per field tor a total of $292,000 to put lights on both fields. Lights would significantly 
increase the availability of the field which are always in high demand and we have such a tremendous 
shortage.  Bidding light projects should generate some savings on the bids as opposed to doing them 
one at a time and new lights come with a 25 year warranty on parts and labor. There is already a line 
item in the FY 25-26 budget for 1million dollars as a bond project. The total cost for lights at the 3 
field would be $390,900. With this project, there is the potential to obtain a matching grant from the 
Land & Water Conservation Fund for up to 50% of the total cost, which would further reduce the cost 
of this project.  

 
Function Hall Basement Retrofit 

• In 2016, we added a brand new heating system, windows, insulation and a permanent water line were 
added to the Function Hall building which allows the building to be used on a year round basis.  
There is approximately 2500 square feet of unfinished space in the basement which has framing in 
place already for a series of smaller meeting or activity rooms.  Right now, we can only have one 
activity at a time taking place in the building because there is no way to segment off the rooms 
upstairs.  

• We are looking to finish the basement space by adding flooring, sheet rock and paint on the walls and 
a drop ceiling. This will create five or six individual meeting/activity rooms, bathrooms and separate 
storage areas which can be secured. The basement already has plumbing installed and so we would 
also add in a restroom in the basement. The space also already has sprinklers, heating and electrical 
already installed.  In order to make the space ADA Accessible, we would also need to either add a 
ramp to the side of the Function Hall building running down the side of the building or by removing 
the front entrance staircase and installing a lift in that space.  

• There are several benefits to finishing on the Function Hall basement. First, it gives us smaller 
meeting/activity rooms so that we could have multiple activities going on in the building at the same 
time. Secondly, unlike the individual cabins that are located throughout the park, the space can be 
used on a year round basis. We have 9 individual cabins throughout the park that can only be used for 
a few months of the year. These cabins are heavily used during the summer months for Recreation 
programs and are necessary for the Summer Camps operation, but they sit empty during the rest of 
the year. The main problem is that these rustic cabins are expensive to maintain. On average we 
spend $5000 - $7,000 per year maintaining these seasonal buildings and as they age it is getting even 
more expensive. If the basement of the function hall was finished space; then these cabins become 
less important to the summer programs as well as to provide additional meeting space.   In the long 
run, it will save us money on maintenance costs while providing tremendous value.  Based on other 
projects that we have completed over the last few years, I am estimating a need of $100,000 to finish 
off the basement into usable space. 

 
Wasserman Park Irrigation 

• We are looking to install an irrigation system onto the Football Practice field at Wasserman Park. 
This particular field is used by MYA Football who submitted the request to us and which 100 + 
people per night using the field 5 nights per week from August - November.  

• There is currently no irrigation here and due to the nature of football, by the Middle of August this 
field is more dirt than grass for most of the season. It has gotten to the point where the MYA is 
running a hose from the Function Hall all the way out to the field (over 1000 feet) to try and water 
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down the field before each practice. The Town has also had the Fire Department bring a pump truck 
out to water down the field to try and cut down on the dust but the effects are limited. As the kids are 
playing there is a giant cloud of dust across the field; which make it a health hazard for the players 
and coaches. Unfortunately due to our field shortages in Town, there is no other alternative field 
location to move these practices football too.   

• We are looking to install an irrigation system so that the grass grows better and eliminates the issue. 
We have received an estimate of $50,000 from Stateline Irrigation who manages all of the irrigations 
systems on the other athletic fields in Town. We know that we may have an issue with ledge as well 
as increasing costs due to inflation between now and next year and so we are requesting $60,000 and 
then there will be the cost of the water which we are budgeting at $2,000 per year.  

 
Voting Machines 

• The machines NH is currently authorized to use are older and have not been manufactured for several 
years.  Many municipalities have had difficulty obtaining replacement parts when there are 
breakdowns as parts are becoming scarce.  The SOS’s office anticipates that the legislature and the 
ballot law commission will approve a few different vendors for municipalities to use in the upcoming 
year or so.  There is an expectation that municipalities will be given some time to secure funding to 
replace machines prior to the current machines becoming “unauthorized” for use.  Municipalities that 
do not use machines hand count ballots.  Hand counting is not something that would be practical for 
Merrimack. 

• Merrimack currently utilizes 3 machines per polling location for a total of 9 machines.  Current 
estimated costs for new machines are between $6500 and $9000 per unit.    As such, we should plan 
to add up to $81,000 to the CIP for the anticipated replacement costs. 

Minutes 

Approve the minutes from the following Town Council meeting: 
♦  October 26, 2023 
 
MOTION made by Councilor Healey and seconded by Councilor Koenig to approve the minutes from 
October 26, 2023 as written. 
MOTION CARRIES 7-0-0 
 
Comments from the Press 
None. 
Comments from the Public 
None. 
Comments from the Council 
Councilor M. Murphy shared that she attended the town of Merrimack Halloween party last weekend and 
believes there were over 1,000 people there. She wanted to thank Mr. Casparius and his team, as well as the 
Parks and Rec department for the great time. 
 
Councilor N. Murphy wanted to give a final reminder about the Knights of Columbus Craft Fair at JMUES 
on November 3rd from 5pm-9pm & November 4th from 9am-3pm. 
 
Councilor Healey wanted to remind everyone that the Veteran’s Day ceremony is planned at Last Rest 
Cemetery; be on the lookout for final details on Facebook. 
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Councilor M. Murphy wanted to share that one of Merrimack’s students, CJ Fricano, just received his Eagle 
Scouts last weekend and will be holding his court of honor soon. Congratulations to CJ! 

 
Adjourn 
MOTION made by Councilor Healey and seconded by Vice Chair Harrington to adjourn the meeting. 
MOTION CARRIES 7-0-0 
The meeting adjourned at 9:44pm. 

 
Respectfully submitted by Jennifer Steagald 


